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The Azalea Trumpet  

                                        Fall 2024 

 

 

A  publication of the of The Garden of Georgia, the 

Deep South Region, and the National Garden Club 

Dear Amazing Azaleas, 
 
Hope you have had a great summer! We are all looking forward to some cooler weather and wonderful 
Fall Annual District Meetings. It has been a great summer of activities and projects that will begin to buzz 
again when we start our club meetings back up this fall.  
 
The Iris Garden Club of Washington hosted a marvelous Fall Board Meeting. It was beautiful with painted 
gourds filled with summer flowers for table decorations. We had a great turnout for this meeting and voted 
on some important recommendations. A special thanks to all of you who attended.  
 
We are all looking forward to the Annual Fall District Meeting being held in Gray. These clubs have been 
working to make it a wonderful experience for all of us. Don’t forget to get your baskets valued at $50 
ready for the raffle, and if you need a display table, please be sure to indicate that on your registration 
form. 
 
Betty Davis and Molly Kimler are working on the GCG State Convention for April 29-30, 2025 in Augusta. 
Please help them by volunteering to work in one of the areas needed. Contact Betty at bet-
tyboop2315@yahoo.com and ask how you can help. 
 
Please let me hear if you have activities going on in your clubs. Our next Garden Gateways deadline is 
October 15th and the theme for District Digs is “Preparing Our Gardens for Winter”. Please send pictures 
and articles on the things you are doing.  
 
Two of our clubs are celebrating their 75

th
 Anniversary this year. They are the Azalea Garden Club in Au-

gusta and Monroe’s Evergreen Garden Club. We wish them many more years of gardening success! 
 
WE Are Buzzing into a Beautiful Fall, 
Fondly, 
Jane Edmunds 
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Membership 

Ina Hopkins, Chairman Membership Development 

The Garden Club of Georgia, Inc. proudly distributes $80,000 in college scholarships each year, 

thanks to the generosity of member Clubs and The National Garden Club. Funds from the National 

Garden Club are based on the state’s membership rolls. In recent years, GCG has counted on sub-

scribing members to receive scholarships from NGC. Now is the time to renew gifted subscribing 

members and apply for new memberships.  

Anyone can nominate someone for a subscribing membership. The subscribing member is basically a 

member-at-large with all the benefits of membership, minus club participation. A subscribing mem-

ber is eligible to attend all district and state programs, conventions. The member receives the state’s 

quarterly publication Garden Gateways and other informative notices. The subscribing member does 

not have voting privileges, however. 

Subscribing memberships are suitable for friends who cannot attend club meetings, family members, 

civic leaders, program speakers, and emeritus members of clubs.   

Application forms are available on the GCG website (gardenclubofgeorgia.org). Look under Member 

Resources for Membership, then click on Subscribing Membership. There you will find a Subscribing 

Member Application, a form letter you can use to inform the person, and a Subscribing Member Cer-

tificate to use, if desired. Mail the application and a $25 check, made payable to The Garden Club of 

Georgia, Inc., to: GCG Headquarters, 2450 South Milledge Avenue, Athens, GA 30606. 

Each GCG Club is challenged to add ONE subscribing member. Clubs subscribing three members 

before January 1, 2025, will earn a checkmark on the President’s Report.  

Subscribing members are likely to become active members when they learn the benefits of belong-

ing to The Garden Club of Georgia, Inc. 

             

Please contact Azalea District Co-Director Ina Hopkins  (inahopkins@gmail.com) if you need further 
information or any help processing your applications.  
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Chairman Reports 

Diana Malone, GCG Awards Chairman 
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Charlotte White, Azalea District Awards Chairman 
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UPDATED INFORMATION Azalea 
District Awards 2024 

All Applications Are Due By September 30 

 

Outstanding Member Award 

The Dollie T. Harper Outstanding Member Award donated by the Madora Garden Club, may be 
awarded annually to the most outstanding member of Azalea District. Candidates’ names are 
submitted by letter of nomination which shall not exceed three pages. No pictures. 

 

Scale of Points: 

Club participation ................................................. 40 

District and State Participation ............................. 40 

Local community and church activities ................. 20 

TOTAL ................................................................. 100 

Send applications to: 

Charlotte White, Azalea District Awards Chairman  

3395 Jack Ray Rd.  

Norwood, GA 30821 

Cell: 706-829-5008   

May send by email: ccw3395@aol.com 

 

Outstanding Garden Club Award 
 
The Ellen Schneider Goodrich Azalea District Outstanding Garden Club Award, donated by The 
Carrington Woods Garden Club and The Old Capital Garden Club, shall be given annually to 
the most outstanding garden club in the Azalea District as determined by the District Director. 
The President’s Report may be used as a guide. To be eligible for this award, the club must 
contribute to at least five (5) of the GCG special donation projects listed on the President’s re-
port.  

 

         May send by email: belltrucking@windstream.net 
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Attendance Award 
 
The Azalea District Attendance Award, donated by Gloria Cobb, shall be awarded annually to the garden 
club having the highest percentage of members present at the Azalea District Annual Fall Meeting in Octo-
ber. Club membership number shall be determined by dues paid as of the preceding March 1. Host clubs are 
not eligible for this award. No application is necessary. 

Flower Show Schedule Award 

The Marjorie Taylor Smith Award for the Most Creative Flower Show Schedule for a Standard Flower Show, 
donated by the Greensboro Garden Club, may be awarded annually to a garden club in the Azalea District 
submitting a Flower Show Schedule for judging. 

Scale of Points 

Date correct and specific wording Current to Handbook ......................................... 25 

Clarity of Explanation ............................................................................................... 15 

Originality ................................................................................................................. 20 

Layout (legibility, neatness, placement of type, spelling, etc. .................................. 15 

Artistic presentation-appropriate, workable, Inspiring ............................................ 15 

Distinction ................................................................................................................ 10 

TOTAL ..................................................................................................................... 100 

Send one copy of schedule to: 

Ellen Goodrich, Azalea District Flower Show Schedule Chairman 

203 O’Connor Drive NW 

Milledgeville, GA 31061  

May send by email: goodrichellen45@gmail.com 

 

Garden Therapy Award 
 
The Maxine Shapiro Goldstein Garden Therapy Award, donated by Jacob Goldstein, may be presented to 
the club with the most outstanding Garden Therapy project. Applicant should submit a report no longer 
than two pages (typed and double-spaced) to the Azalea District Garden Therapy Chairman. Submit by Sep-
tember 30.  

Send application to: 

Dianne Bell, Garden Therapy Chairman  

121 Coopers Rd. SW 

Milledgeville, GAA 31061 

Cell: 912-457-6407  

         May send by email: belltrucking@windstream.net 
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Historic Preservation Award 
 
The Norma Watterson Historic Preservation Award, donated by the Town and Country Garden Club of 
Eatonton, may be presented annually to the club presenting the most outstanding Historic Preservation pro-
ject. Application for this award requires a report or Book of Evidence submitted to the Azalea District Historic 
Preservation Chairman by September 30. 

Points to be covered in the Book of Evidence are: 

Does the preservation enhance the value of the historic property?  

Was there community involvement in the project? 

What percentage of the club membership was involved in the project?  

How were the club members involved? 

What was the amount and source of the money spent on the project?  

What was the duration of the project?  

How will the project be maintained?  

 

Send application to: 

Doris Blalock 

2721 Knob Hill Farm Rd. 

Evans, GA 30809  

Cell: 706-799-5049 

         May send by email: doblalock@att.net 

 

Civic Improvement Award 
 
The Jeanne Lyons Mathis Civic Improvement Award, donated by Sylvia Gibson, shall be awarded annually to a 
club presenting the most outstanding Civic Improvement project. Applicant should submit a report no longer 
than two pages (typed and double-spaced) to Azalea District Corresponding Secretary by September 30. 

Send application to: 

Charlotte White, Corresponding Secretary  

3395 Jack Ray Rd.  

Norwood, GA 30821 

Cell: 706-829-5008   

May send by email: ccw3395@aol.com 
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History Award 
 
The Carolyn Childers History Award, donated by Suzanne and Bob Wheeler, may be presented to the club or 
council presenting the most outstanding 10, 25, 50, 60, 75, and above year history. District Certificates shall 
be awarded to the first-place winner in each class with the silver trophy awarded to the overall winner. History 
should be submitted to the District Historian and Archivist Chairman. The history should follow the guidelines 
set forth in the GCG Guide-Award #20. Submit by September 30. 

Send application to: 

Nancy Lindroth, Azalea District Historian and Archivist  

2243 Huntington Rd. 

Augusta, GA 30904  

Cell: 706-726-3946 (H) 706-364-9706  

        May send by email: ndlind@knology.net 

 

Birds, Bees and/or Butterfly Gardening Program Award 
 
The Suzanne Wheeler Bird and/or Butterfly Gardening Program Award, donated by Bob Wheeler, may be giv-
en annually to the club presenting the most outstanding program emphasizing the protection of birds and/or 
butterflies. A Book of Evidence should be sent to the District Bird and Butterflies Chairman by September 30. 

 

             Program content ....................................................... 65 

           Summary of the program 

           Handouts and displays 

           Special or unusual features 

Appeal .................................................................... 20 

Presentation of  ......................................... 15 

                   Novice and experienced gardeners 

TOTAL ................... 100 

Send application to: 

Peggy Tucker, Judge/Birds & Butterflies  

1848 Mt. Olivet Rd. 

 Hartwell, GA 30643  

 Cell: 706-376-8241  

  May send by email: wotucker@hartcom.net 
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School Grounds Improvement Award 
 
The Edell Raburn School Grounds Improvement Award, donated by Green Acres Garden Club, 
shall be presented to the garden club that has the most outstanding school grounds improve-
ment project. Involvement of community is a plus. A Book of Evidence should be sent to the 
District School Grounds Improvement Chairman. 

 

Scale of Points 

          Scope of  .......................................................... 50 

          Community Involvement ..................................................... 20 

          Member participation ......................................................... 20 

          Presentation......................................................................... 10 

TOTAL ......................................................................................... 100 

Send Application to: 

Elizabeth Crabbe, School Grounds Improvement Chairman 

501 S Jefferson St. 

Washington, GA 30673  

706-678-1548 (H)  

 May send by email: elizabethcrabbe@bellsouth.net   

 

The Katherine Stewart Allen Youth Activities Award 
 
The Katherine Stewart Allen Youth Activities Award donated by John Allen, shall be presented to the garden 
club that is judged to have the most outstanding activities in support of youth. Award to be presented at An-
nual Fall District Meeting. 

Applicant should submit a report no longer than two (2) pages (typed and double- spaced). Inclusion of pic-
tures is optional. Deadline is September 30. 

 

Send application to: 

Molly Kimler, Youth Camp 

555 W. Hightower Trail 

Social Circle, GA 30025-3903 

770-464-3589 (H)  

         May send by email: mollykimler@gmail.com 
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The Florence Taylor Lifetime Achievement Award 
 
The Florence Taylor Lifetime Achievement Award is given by Pat and BJ Hathaway every two years. The goal is 
to honor our members who have devoted a lifetime of service to The Garden Club of Georgia Azalea District. 
Candidates should have served for at least TWENTY years and held various positions in their clubs, Azalea Dis-
trict, and/or The Garden Club of Georgia. 

The award is to be presented to a winner in even numbered years (every other year) at the Annual Fall District 
Meeting. Candidates’ names to be submitted by email to the Azalea Awards Chairman. This is a very special 
award devoted to a very narrow list of candidates we would like to remember and recognize. 

The award will be engraved and given as a gift to the winner as a token of our appreciation. 

 

Charlotte White 

Cell: 706-829-5008 

          May send by email: ccw3395@aol.com 

  

Membership Award 
 
The Betty Davis Membership Award donated by Roger Davis, shall be presented to the garden club that has 
added the most members to their club in one year. 

New membership number shall be determined by dues paid to the State as of the preceding March 1st. No 
application is necessary. 

 

Native Plant Award 
 
The Azalea District Native Plant Award, given by Marilyn McDonnell, in honor of the 2019-2021 Azalea Dis-
trict’s project to add native azaleas shall be presented to the club that demonstrates the best use of native 
plants in a public setting. Applicant should submit a report no longer than two (2) pages (typed and double-
spaced). Inclusion of pictures is optional. 

 

Send application to: 

Judy Kirkland, Native Plants Chairman  

1055 Fieldstone Rd. 

  Grovetown, GA 30813 

            706-533-1149      

                     May send by mail: jkirland@knology.net 
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Azalea District Award Application 

  

Award #: ______ Award Name: ______________________________________ 

 

Club: ____________________________________________ Club #: __________ 

 

Contact Person: ___________________________________________________ 

 

Email: _______________________________________ Phone: ______________  

 

Home Address: ____________________________________________________  

 

City: ________________________________________ Zip: _________________  

  

INSTRUCTIONS: 

 

Application form must be in the hands of the proper person or postmarked by 

September 30.  

 

Attach letter of nomination or description of project, history, or report (not to ex-

ceed 2 pages typed and double-spaced). Pictures optional.  

 

Mail or email application to proper chairman as stated under the award.  
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Bess Hartley, Life Membership Chairman  
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                  One family’s trash is another family’s treasure.  
 
Collecting pop tabs is a fun and easy way to support the 
Ronald McDonald House in Augusta. These tabs are recycled to 
generate essential funds that help to sustain the house and as-
sist thousands of families each year.  
So far, the Azalea District has collected and delivered 115 
pounds of tabs to the RMH. As the end of the collection period 
approaches, I encourage all clubs to send in their tabs by Sep-
tember 30th to be counted in the final tally. Ensure the tabs are 
100% aluminum (if a magnet sticks, it is not aluminum), and 
please label your container with your club’s name and city. 
 
                    Thank you for “pulling together “for the RMH 

Ann Wright, Chairman Pull a Tab for Ronald McDonald 
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News from Our Clubs 

 

 

 

The Augusta Council of Garden Clubs 
recently celebrated a significant mile-
stone, marking their 75th anniversary 
with a grand event at the Augusta 
Country Club. It was a momentous oc-
casion that saw representation from 
all 17 member clubs, showcasing the 
unity and shared passion for gardening 
within the community. The event was 
graced by the esteemed presence of 
Lisa Hall, the GCG President, honoring 
the council with her attendance. Add-
ing to the intellectual richness of the 
event, Janisse Ray, a renowned envi-
ronmentalist and writer, took the 
stage as the special speaker, undoubt-
edly inspiring the attendees with her 
insights and experiences. The celebra-
tion also recognized the exceptional 
contributions of its members, with 
Burkeland Garden Club receiving the 

prestigious 2024 Club of the Year award, and Doris Blalock being honored with the President's 
Award. The history of the ACGC, which was founded in 1948, 
was beautifully displayed on tables, accompanied by a dis-
play of 36 Presidents' pictures and other cherished memora-
bilia, connecting the past with the present in a meaningful 
display of the council's enduring legacy. 

Pictured: Janisse Ray, Spade and Trowel GC-award for most 
members attending 

  

  

Augusta Council of Garden Clubs 
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Rose & Dahlia 

Monthly, Rose & Dahlia Gar-

den Club's Youth Outreach 

Committee works with Ath-

ens' Downtown Academy to 

hold the Growing Seeds Gar-

den Club. At one meeting, 

students created amazing 

art with a purpose, reusing 

trash and recyclables. This 

art was submitted to the 

Garden Club of Georgia's art 

contest and resulted in two 

winners, First and Third 

Place.   

Committee member Marcia 

Talmadge presented the 

awards at Downtown  

                                                                                            Academy's end of year ceremony in June. 
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Gray Garden Club 

Gray Garden Club celebrated National 

Garden Week in many ways. We start-

ed the week with our annual Daylily 

exhibition and display. The community 

was invited to bring their favorite day-

lilies to display, and to bring them they 

did!  174 lilies were entered in the dis-

play, the largest number since the 

club started the display in 2009. We 

were also honored to have District Di-

rector, Jane Edmunds, Past District 

Director, Betty Davis and Linda Ow-

ens as judges and Corresponding 

Secretary, Charlotte White came as 

well. During the display, the club held a plant sale. 

At the June meeting Jones County Commissioner, Chris Weidner  signed the NGW 

Proclamation as did the Mayor of Gray, Ed Barbee. The program in June was 

“Snakes in the Garden”, which gave us a new perspective on snakes. 

Also during NGW members placed flowers in public places and the club will donate 

flowers to the Senior Citizens Center. 
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Announcements 

 Congratulations 
Go To: 

The Azalea Garden Club of Augusta 

And 

The Evergreen Garden Club of Monroe 

 

Both clubs are celebrating 75 years of 
gardening. 
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Scenes from the Fall Azalea District Board Meeting 

August 20, 2024 in Washington, GA 



23  

 

Plant America  
Community Project Grant 

 
Applications for Plant America Grants are 

due by October 15. Up to $2,000.00 can be 

made available to be used for direct ex-

penses of projects. Use this web address to find all the in-

formation you need to understand what projects qualify 

for the grant and how to apply:  https://gardenclub.org/plant-america-community-project-grants 
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FREE FREE   HALL COUNTY MASTER GARNERS   FREE FREE ! 

The Hall County Master Gardeners will once again be hosting the Fall Garden Expo at the Chicopee 
Woods Agricultural Center in Gainesville on September 27-28, 2024.  The expo features dozens of 
vendors with high-quality garden-related products including plants, tools, garden art, birdhouses, 
and much more.  This is north Georgia’s largest plant sale, and autumn is the best time of year to 
plant trees, shrubs, perennials, and native plants.  

We are pleased to offer free admission to garden club members after noon (12:00 pm) on Saturday, 
September 28.  Club members simply need to mention when they arrive at the gate the name of the 
garden club to which they belong, and everyone in their vehicle will be admitted for free.  Of course 
garden club members are welcome to visit the Fall Garden Expo at any time on Friday or Saturday, 
but free admission is available only on Saturday afternoon.  Additional information about the Garden 
Expo can be found at https://www.hallmastergardeners.com/fall-expo  
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Save the Okefenokee  

Twin Pines Minerals, LLC , seeks to mine Titanium Di-
oxide on 898 acres on trail Ridge on the rim of the 
Okefenokee swamp. With 438,000-acres of wilder-
ness, the Okefenokee is the largest National Wildlife 

Refuge east of the Mississippi, our nation's largest aggregate carbon reserve, North Ameri-
ca's largest blackwater wetland and the source of the Suwannee and St. Marys Rivers. The 
National Park Service has nominated  the Okefenokee as a UNESCO World Heritage Site. De-
spite its protections, international importance and economic value to local communities, 
the swamp is far from secure. The future of the Okefenokee is threatened by a proposed 
mine. Twin Pines Minerals, LLC, an Alabama-based company, seeks to mine for titanium 
next to the swamp. The Wild Heart of Georgia should not be risked for a mineral that can 
be acquired more safely elsewhere. Titanium is a common mineral, but the Okefenokee is 
an uncommon place.  

What is Titanium Dioxide used for?:   

Titanium dioxide, also known as E171, is a food additive used in many foods to brighten col-
ors, create a smooth texture, or act as a thickener:  “Some” of these products are: 

Candy: Used in popular candies like Skittles, Starburst, Sour Patch Kids, Swedish Fish, and 
Trolli gummies to give them a smooth texture and bright color 

Milk products: Added directly to milk and other low-fat dairy products like ice cream and 
cottage cheese 

Powdered foods: Used to keep powdered foods like confectioner's sugar from clumping. 

Toothpaste: Used in small amounts to give toothpaste a bright white color  

Chewing gum, Cake decorations, Coffee creamer, Salad dressing, Pastries, Sauces, Food 

dyes, Seasonings, Flavored beverages, and Supplements.   

Does this widely available mineral justify the possibility of destroying Georgia’s most pre-

cious ecological sites and wilderness areas for Skittles? 

Urge the Georgia EPD to deny Twin Pines' mining permits Ask Georgia legislators to pass 

legislation to protect the swamp from mining forever. 
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Azalea District Calendar 2024-2025       
 

September 10, 2024                      GCG Fall Board Meeting 

September 18 –23, 2024               North Georgia State Fair Flower Show Part 1 

September 24—29, 2024              North Georgia State Fair Flower Show Part 2 

September 30, 2024                      DEADLINE FOR FALL AZAELA TRUMPET 

October 4—5, 2024                       Georgia National Fair Flower Show 

October 5, 2024                              Savannah Garden Tours, Isle of Hope 

October 17, 2024                           Azalea District Annual Meeting                                                       Gray 

November 2, 2024                         Historic Landscape Preservation “Fair Oaks”                         Marietta 

 


